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Richmond Water and Sewer
Commission Meeting

June 6, 2011 MINUTES
[image: image1]
Members Present:

Jon Kart, Chair; Erik Filkorn, Vice-Chair; Chris Granda; Harold Irish; Bruce Bailey
Members Absent:

None
Others Present:

Geoffrey Urbanik, Town Administrator; Katherine Kilpeck; Maureen Kangley; Harriet Riggs; Don and Rita Doherty; Mark and Hedwig Bower; Larry Vigneault; Doug Ferreira; Michael Perrault; Jackie Washburn; George Gifford; Linda Parent, Town Clerk; Brad Worthen; and Ruth Miller was present to videotape the meeting for MMCTV Channel 15.
Chairman Kart called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM.

1. Welcome and Public Comment

Mr. Kart asked if there was any comment from the public.

Larry Vigneault asked if the Tilden Avenue construction was finished yet.  Mr. Kart said that it was, but that would be discussed later.

Catherine Kilpeck asked about the water running behind the Library.  The Administrator said that this had been investigated and is suspected to be excess groundwater being pumped from the Library's basement.  This was planned to be in a buried pipe later this summer.

Presentation of Budget

The Administrator presented the budget and explained the cost increases, and adjustments to revenues and the need for a rate adjustment.  The budget had been reduced by $15,000 from the May 2nd presentation.  He went through the cost increases, and what had been cut to try and reduce the overall costs.  The single largest impact was the anticipated Jericho Road project, which would add $53,000 to debt service.  The overall budget was $672,800, an increase of $83,050 over the previous year.
Presentation of Rates

The Town Administrator then presented the proposed rate increase.  This would increase rates by approximately 13%, as opposed to the previous 16% proposal.  The restructuring of rates was difficult at this time as the town did not have enough time to devote to the rate study.  However, a rate study was obviously needed.  The Administrator explained that the rates had been structured this way since 1992 when the system had very little debt service.  The base rate was very low at that time and the focus was on the per-gallon usage charge.  Now that many projects were being undertaken and the system was building debt the base charge was becoming very large, and a significant portion of the quarterly bill.  The town should study how rates are charged, and identify which segments of users pay more and which pay less.

Kendall Chamberlin said that the equitable distribution of costs was the driving goal behind the 1992 change.  He said that at that time the State stepped in and demanded that the town make some changes to the way rates were set because the system was in need to repair and wasn't charging enough money to cover expenses.

Maureen Kangley asked if the town had any guarantee that the federal government would provide any money for the improvements.  She also said that "water goes in, and water goes out" meaning that there should be a one-to-one water to sewer per-gallon charge.

The Administrator explained that the State governed the sewer reduction, however the town's accounts were all over the place when it came to proper sewer allocation.  This should also be corrected with the rate study.

Mr. Granda offered a motion to approve the FY2012 budget as presented and was seconded by Mr. Filkorn and the motion carried 5-0.

There was some discussion about current projects, and how they would impact the rates in the future.

Mr. Filkorn offered a motion to approve the new rate structure for FY2012 and was seconded by Mr. Granda and the motion carried 5-0.

Approval of Minutes of May 2, 2011

Mr. Filkorn offered a motion to approve the minutes of May 2, 2011 and was seconded by Mr. Granda and the motion carried 4-0-1 with Mr. Bailey abstaining.

Baker Street Water Project

The Administrator explained that this was the last link in the project that would replace part of the water line for Baker Street, and allow for the paving of Tilden Avenue and Baker Street.

Mr. Filkorn offered a motion to approve Purchase Order 2938 to J. Hutchins in the amount of $32,890 and was seconded by Mr. Bailey and the motion carried 5-0.

Sewer Allocations

The Administrator explained that two requests had been received to return excess sewer allocation to the system, due to the units no longer requiring that much allocation.  One was from Mark and Hedwig Bower, who were present, and the second was from Ayesha Raftery, who was not present.  The situations were identical in that the homes previously had two units of water and two units of sewer.  When the billing system had been revised these changed to 600 gallons of water for a 4-bedroom home and 560 gallons of sewer, but the actual sewer requirement was 280 gallons.  The requests were to go from 560 gallons of sewer allocation to 280 gallons of sewer, and reducing the base sewer charge.

Hedwig Bower said that she was closing her Bed and Breakfast, and they would retire there.  If the home was sold, it would not be sold as a B&B.  She was advised that if in the future more allocation was required it would have to be purchased from the town.

Mr. Filkorn offered a motion to approve the two requests to reduce sewer allocation effective July 1 and was seconded by Mr. Irish.  The motion carried 4-1, with Mr. Granda voting against as he felt that this should be done in conjunction with the rate study next year.

Performance Evaluations

The Administrator presented the performance evaluations for Trudy Jones, Brian Mattison and Kendall Chamberlin.  They all had positive reviews, and the Administrator thanked Mr. Chamberlin for all of the effort he has put in during the last year. 

Mr. Filkorn offered a motion to approve the performance evaluations for the Water Resources Department and was seconded by Mr. Granda and the motion carried 5-0.

Harold Irish Water and Sewer Allocation Request

The Administrator explained that the water and sewer allocation renewal for Mr. Irish's subdivision was due and Mr. Irish had asked that the fees be reserved until he was either ready to construct or sell the lots.  The Administrator spoke in favor of this policy change as it would only happen occasionally and the town did not rely on allocation fees for revenue.  This was only in the case of new construction or new subdivisions, and the potential for either was small for the service area.

There was considerable discussion about the policy change.  Mr. Chamberlin spoke against this idea, saying that it should be the policy to require payment of allocation within 60 days of development approval to prevent someone from tying up excess allocation, and preventing another from actually using it while the town gets no payment.  He said that allocation should be reserved for those who will use it.

The Administrator said that this was not likely to be the case for some time.  The system has at least 40% available capacity and the risk of someone reserving that is unlikely given the nature of the service area.

There was additional discussion.

Mary Houle said that the cheese factory owners pay a large allocation to keep their allotment reserved.

Brad Worthen said that if someone wanted to reserve allocation they should pay for it according to the current policy.

After additional discussion, Mr. Granda offered a motion to defer the discussion until July 5th and was seconded by Mr. Filkorn.  The motion carried 3-1-1 with Mr. Bailey voting against and Mr. Irish abstaining.

2. Adjourn
Motion by Mr. Irish  to adjourn the meeting at 7:15 p.m.  Seconded by Mr. Bailey.  So voted.
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